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This discipline policy is maintained independent of the process for 
performance reviews. While supervisors and employees might encounter 
some overlap in issues discussed in both, a performance review should 
never be a place where an employee receives any kind of formal 
counseling or written warning.

Whenever possible, an employee’s supervisor will use informal counseling 
with with the employee to resolve performance issues, or policy and 
procedure violations, before getting into the formal disciplinary 
process. When it is necessary to resort to formal discipline, Free Geek 
intends the process to be constructive rather than punitive. However, if 
a problem is persistent or especially serious, it may be impossible to 
avoid applying sanctions up to and including termination.

Free Geek follows a progressive disciplinary process with four levels: 
Formal Counseling, First Written Warning, Final Written Warning and 
Recommendation for Termination. Ordinarily, disciplinary action begins 
at the first level. However, severe or dangerous misbehavior by an 
employee can result in immediate discipline starting at any level up to 
and including Recommendation for Termination. The employee receives 
documentation outlining the reasons for the action taking place, the 
expectations that have now been set for the employee, what the next 
steps to be taken are, and when the expectations are to be reviewed.

There is no right to appeal disciplinary actions. However, for 
bargaining unit employees, the union grievance process is available to 
seek recourse against discipline that is viewed as unjustified or 
excessive. Bargaining unit employees subject to discipline also have the 
right to union representation in accordance with their Weingarten 
Rights, including representation at investigatory and disciplinary meetings.

If an employee successfully meets the performance expectations 
established as part of a disciplinary action, that action will be 
removed from their personnel file after a suitable period of time. The 
time periods for each level are as follows:

• Formal Counseling – six (6) months
• First Written Warning – twelve (12) months
• Final Written Warning – eighteen (18) months

If an employee fails to meet the established performance expectations 
while they have a disciplinary action on file, the action will 
ordinarily be escalated to the next level, e.g., from Formal Counseling 
to First Written Warning. However, as with the initial action, 
persistent or severe misbehavior can result in escalation to any level 
of discipline up to and including Recommendation for Termination.



Because of the seriousness and finality of the action, a Recommendation 
for Termination is submitted to the Human Resources Partner for review. 
Within three (3) business days, the Human Resources Partner submits the 
Recommendation along with their findings to the Senior Management Team. 
Within three (3) business days, the SMT makes the final decision on the 
action. While the Human Resources Partner and SMT are doing this work, 
the employee in question will be placed on paid leave that does not 
count against their accrued Paid Time Off.

If the Human Resources Partner is the employee in question, the SMT may 
make the decision without further review. If a member of the SMT is the 
employee in question, the findings of the Human Resources Partner and 
the other senior managers are forwarded to the Board of Directors for 
consideration.

In the event that a Recommendation for Termination is denied, the 
disciplinary action reverts to a Final Written Warning with a refreshed 
on-file period of eighteen (18) months. If a Recommendation for 
Termination is approved for an at-will employee, they are immediately 
terminated. If a Recommendation for Termination is approved for a 
bargaining unit employee, they are immediately placed on unpaid leave 
for a period not to exceed one (1) month, to allow for the filing of any 
union grievances they may wish to pursue.

It is possible for an employee to have multiple unrelated disciplinary 
actions on file at the same time, at different levels. For example, an 
employee may have Formal Counseling about excessive tardiness and a 
Final Written Warning about abusive language. Ordinarily, these actions 
are tracked and addressed independently of each other. However, a 
pattern of multiple issues may be one factor in determining that an 
employee's misbehavior is persistent or severe enough to warrant 
immediate escalation to higher levels of discipline up to and including 
Recommendation for Termination.


